
Camille Miller 
P.O. Box 100 PMB 362 
Mammoth Lakes, CA 
93546 
 
March 23, 2021 
 
The Town Of Mammoth Lakes Planning Department 
The Town Of Mammoth Lakes Public Works Department 
The Town Of Mammoth Lakes Planning Commission 
 
Via email – 6 pdf pages including attachments 
 
Dear Ms. Moberly, Mr. Hayes, and Esteemed Planning Commissioners: 
 
The Subject: 
 
This letter relates to the Obsidian development currently under construction and the same Developer’s 
proposed Villas 3 project which would extend from the end of the current Obsidian phase all the way to Main 
Street via Callahan Way. We, the adjacent property owners at 191 Dorrance, do not oppose the current or 
the proposed project in general, and we take no issue with The Developer in general, either. But now that we 
see how this Obsidian project is maturing after 5 years of observation and as we anticipate how the Villas 3 
project might develop, we recognize the need to address/solve certain issues and prevent others. 
 
The Backstory: 
 
It is important to understand that when our home was constructed in the early 1950’s, it sat at the dead-end 
of Dorrance and was surrounded by extensive parcels of unentitled land. Things change and time marches 
on. We feel this in a very personal way at our parcel. For us, what has functioned effectively as our side yard - 
170 feet along the northern edge of our parcel - now abuts a paved emergency access connector that has 
been used for about 4 years as a main thoroughfare for construction and occasionally owner traffic for 
Obsidian, despite having been slated for emergency ingress/egress only.  Moreover, once a bike path 
easement was granted to the town along the west side of our home (another change which occurred long 
after our home was constructed), our parcel now sees a constant stream of ingress and egress for runners, 
walkers, dog walkers, and bikers both on the north and west sides of our parcel. We are not NIMBY’s but we 
need your help adapting to these changes in a practical way. 
 
These issues have combined to turn our home into a fishbowl, as our home is situated at the Northwest 
corner of our property and immediately adjacent to the abovementioned changes (3.5 feet to the west and 
less than 20 feet to the north). We have been told by the TOML Planning Department that we can not 
construct a 6 foot fence along our Northern property line as we would have done for a side yard, since this 
170 feet is now considered to border a “road” instead of a side yard. According to the code, the setback for a 
privacy fence must be placed 20 feet from the property line if that property line fronts a road. Sigh. So what 
has been an undisturbed and unmaintained side yard for 70+ years is suddenly being considered a road?  If 
this has always been a road, why has the TOML not provided snow removal for the first 6 years that we lived 
here and never provided snow removal on Dorrance for the previous property owner for 50+ years prior to 
that? We paid privately to remove the snow to access our own driveway up until a couple of years ago 
because we were considered by the TOML to live at the end of the road, not alongside it.   
 



The purpose of the fencing code, I believe, is to encourage a front-facing residential neighborhood feeling? 
Our home does not present itself toward Dorrance and was constructed with a different orientation in mind 
70+ years ago when the builders placed it all the way to the “back” of the parcel. In fact, a portion of our 
home sits within this questionable 20 foot setback from the north side. I suppose we should now think of our 
home as sitting next to an alley? Alleyways are not typically celebrated with front yard feelings but rather, 
neatly hidden behind privacy fences for the good of the neighbors who inherited their existence. Even if it 
were theoretically possible to relocate our home so that we could build a privacy fence at the 20 foot 
setback, we would lose roughly 3400 square feet of yard that we used to be able to enjoy freely before an 
emergency access corridor appeared adjacent to our home. The Developer did not purchase 3400 square feet 
of land from us, nor did The Town, and we should not lose this usable space because emergency codes 
required an ingress/egress to the back side of the Obsidian Developer’s project whose entitlement came 
more than half a century after our home was constructed.   
 
Moreover, an emergency access corridor is too narrow to support regular traffic, construction staging and 
parking (can one legally park on an emergency access corridor?) and truly is suitable for emergency access 
only. This emergency access corridor does not contemplate a turnaround area and therefore, its narrow 
width forces turnarounds to occur on the Fire Department Parcel, or in my own driveway.  I must now place 
traffic cones on my driveway after heavy equipment and personal vehicles of construction crews have turned 
around - even attempted deliveries - in my driveway. Now that we have blocked our driveway, confounded 
vehicles have no choice but to back down the narrow Dorrance Emergency Access Corridor in reverse, 
through a stop sign, and into the already difficult 3-way intersection at Joaquin Road instead of turning 
around on our land. The situation is untenable and will likely cause a serious accident at the intersection of 
Dorrance and Joaquin. 
 
To summarize, the Dorrance emergency access corridor was paved to act as an emergency ingress and egress 
access point for the later phases of Obsidian, not to facilitate 5 years of construction to be routed through an 
unfortunately adjacent working-class neighborhood trying to get some sleep. 
 
The Documents: 
 
There is confusion between what is stated in the approval documents and the direction that was given to The 
Developer. 
 
Years ago, when we asked The Developer why the construction traffic was being routed via Dorrance, an 
unimproved stretch of dirt that would eventually be improved by The Developer when they were to  build an 
emergency access gate coded for Fire Life and Safety officers to access only, The Developer shared that they 
were, in fact, required to use Dorrance as the access point for all construction traffic for this current Obsidian 
phase as a part of their permit. Hmmmmm… we found that odd since we had been told otherwise by the 
Planning Commissioners at the time their permit was issued (see attachments below) that Dorrance would be 
improved only so wide as to serve as Emergency Ingress and Egress and a gate would be put in place at 
Obsidian Place to insure the same. Nevertheless, all construction traffic, including all deliveries, heavy 
machinery, cement trucks, grading equipment, and storage containers have been routed through the narrow 
and winding Sierra Valley Sites Neighborhood via Joaquin Road to the Dorrance emergency access corridor, 
where the impossibility of parking or just turning around awaits them all. 
 
The Town’s intention for the construction ingress/egress can be found in Document 2014001037, Resolution 
Number PEDC 2014-01 on page 14 in the section “i” titled Transportation/Traffic impacts where Obsidian 
place was designated as the appropriate construction ingress/egress according to the traffic study.  See 
below. 
 



The intention for the use of the Dorrance Emergency Access Corridor is as Emergency Access can be found in 
Document 2016001473, Resolution 16-09 dated 5-2-16 on page 37 of 37 and in the Tallus TTM 15-002 PEDC 
Staff Report pages 12 & 13 dated 1-3-16.  See below.  
 
The intention can also be found in a recent document dated 08/21, the PEDC Resolution 08-2021, where the 
“Emergency Access” component is re-iterated in items 110-112 of the Special Engineering Conditions section. 
See below.  
 
All documents specify that the Dorrance Emergency Access Corridor is to be used for Emergency Access only 
and, in fact, must be secured against through traffic and public access, and must have appropriate physical 
measures put in place to ensure those aims, ie, a gate and signage.  
 
The Ask: 
 

1. We ask that the emergency gate at the intersection of the Dorrance Emergency Access Corridor 
and Obsidian Place be constructed immediately.  

 
2. We ask that the traffic on the Dorrance Emergency Access Corridor be restored to the Emergency 

Access specifications found within several approval documents such as those attached below.  
 

3. We ask that if the Villas 3 project is to be approved, that construction traffic, or any public traffic 
for that matter, not be permitted to travel via the gated emergency egress gate at Dorrance and 
that adequate staging and turnarounds be contemplated within the project’s own borders.  

 
4. We ask that our lot at 191 Dorrance be granted a variance allowing us to locate a 6-foot privacy 

fence along our Northern property line beginning at our parcel’s northwest corner and continuing 
eastward where it would end no less than 20 feet from Joaquin road.    

 
We are eager and willing to be reasonable and neighborly. We recognize that Obsidian might have a specific 
need to use Dorrance for occasional construction access until perhaps the end of this summer 2022, but 
there must be a sunset date to that type of use and we must find a solution to provide reasonable privacy for 
our home now and into the future. The way codes are written and the way they are applied in the real world 
seldom align without good and necessary variances to accommodate the reality of what a developer wants to 
do and how their project can best integrate with contiguous properties and neighborhoods.  Observers, 
neighbors, and people like us must be willing to work with developers and not be afraid to bring forth our 
humanity and on-the-ground situational awareness in order to create good outcomes for all concerned, or 
mistakes will be made which are extremely difficult to reverse and which can cause lasting damage to the 
project in question and/or the properties and neighborhoods which surround it.   
 
To reiterate, we want Obsidian to be successful and our town in general to be vibrant and builder-friendly, 
but we cannot let the success of one project forever condemn the usability and quiet enjoyment of its 
neighbors. Exceptions must be made on all sides. How can we all work together to that end? 
 
We thank you for your time to review this detailed account and we thank you for reviewing the attachments 
below. Please feel free to reach out as your questions arise.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Camille Miller 



 
 
 
 
 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 


